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To: the members of the Board of Success for Geneva’s Children

From: Jim Gerling, board member and former chair

Geneva is thriving!
In 2015, Geneva earned the “All America City” designation by the National Civic League, which is one among many signs that we are a small city with much to offer for residents and visitors alike.
We have a city government that works hard to promote economic growth, maintain essential infrastructure, and provide for public safety by supporting well-organized, trained, and dedicated volunteer fire companies and funding a police department that strives to be responsive to the issues of Geneva’s changing demographics.  The City management team has nearly completed a revitalization project that has made downtown more pedestrian-friendly and has accomplished an attractive and functional “cityscape” atmosphere.

The Geneva Chamber of Commerce was established in 1902 and remains one of the oldest chamber operations on record.  Over the decades it has been extremely effective at telling the stories of its members, showcasing their strengths, and helping local businesses find the best paths to success.  The Chamber regularly recognizes local businesses and community leaders for their contributions to the life and vitality of the City.
Geneva Business Improvement District (Geneva BID) was formed in 1986 as the second BID in the state of New York.  Although Geneva BID and the Chamber of Commerce have slightly different missions, they often work together to create an inviting atmosphere for residents and visitors alike. If you go downtown about any night, and especially on weekends, you may have difficulty finding a place to park and a scene alive with activity.  City and town residents, as well as people from miles around, have found our city’s center to be one of the best places in the Finger Lakes region to dine out, find entertainment, and socialize.  
Increasingly, couples and individuals, everywhere, are carefully researching the best places to reside upon concluding their careers.  For people in our region and beyond, Geneva often makes the list of desirable locations.  It checks so many of the boxes on their lists of things to look for.  These include affordability, civic engagement opportunities, theatre and musical performances, noteworthy speakers at higher education sponsored events, and of course our beautiful lakefront. 
Yes, a mere two hundred yards from downtown, we have a natural wonder – the beautiful Seneca Lakefront with amenities, services, accommodations, and attractions that draw visitors from around the globe, just ask the wonderful volunteers and staff at the beautiful FLX Welcome Center, which opened in 2018.

The Smith Center for the Arts, the Dove Block, St. Peters Community Arts Academy, The Geneva Music Festival, the Geneva Light Opera, and the inaugural Geneva Jazz Fest all provide amazing opportunities to experience the visual and performing arts, especially for a community our size. 

In 1990, the Geneva Free Library, as it was then known, was designated as the Central Library of the Pioneer Library System, to service its 41 member libraries in Ontario, Wayne, Wyoming, and Livingston counties. In  2005, voters of the Geneva City School District passed a public library referendum to create the Geneva Public Library.  In 2006, the Board of Regents granted an absolute charter as a school district public library to serve all of the residents of the Geneva City School District under the corporate name of “Geneva Public Library”.  It is one of the premier libraries in the Finger Lakes region.  
Very few small cities can boast of hosting three institutions of higher education, but we have Hobart and William Smith Colleges, Finger Lakes Community College, and Cornell Agri-Tech.  In 2015, a collaboration between FLCC and Cornell Agri-Tech created the NY Viticulture and Wine Center.  These community assets enrich the life of the community well beyond the classroom and the laboratory – with faculty, staff, and students engaged as volunteers and participants in every aspect of community life.

We have a richly diverse faith community with congregations that, in addition to offering many different expressions of worship, provide numerous ministries of outreach, care and concern.  Some offer their buildings and facilities to house countless community agencies, services, and programs.  Their members and clergy serve on boards and play leadership roles in many of our agencies, initiatives, and programs.  The Geneva Interfaith Council continues to promote cooperation among local congregations and their members in efforts to address the needs of the community.
The African American Men’s Association and the Kiwanis, Lions, Rotary, and Zonta Clubs are service groups of professional men and women that provide financial and volunteer support to a host of community efforts, programs, and projects.
Geneva Community Projects describes itself on its website as a “Charitable corporation dedicated to building and renewing the strengths of the Geneva Community through projects designed to promote the public good and uplift the human spirit.”  GCP was formed in 1992 around the construction of a community playground on the lakefront.  GCP was also the creator of the “Seneca Whale Watch,” an annual festival that attracted thousands of people to the lakefront.  The Rose Soiree held in downtown Geneva is a hugely successful and ongoing project of GCP.  GCP continues to look for new and creative ways to achieve its mission.
Historically, Genevans have had access to excellent health care.  Finger Lakes Health, our largest employer, has just entered a to partnership with UR Medicine and Strong Memorial Hospital, the preeminent teaching hospital in the region.  The medical group formerly known as Finger Lake Medical Associates has aligned with Rochester Regional Health, another excellent health system, to provide a robust array of primary care and specialist practices.  Additionally, Finger Lakes Community Health was founded in 1989 and has a strong presence in Geneva.  The original mission at FLCH was to serve our region’s agricultural workers.  In 2009 it became a Federally Qualified Health Center (FQHC) and expanded its services to include everyone in the Finger Lakes region. 
We have public parks and recreation facilities that rival any in the region.  Geneva has earned the coveted “Playful City” designation numerous times by Kaboom, the organization with which our community partnered to build the new Geneva Lakefront Community Playground in 2012.

Geneva has robust youth programs for every traditional sport and recreational activity, as well as many new ones. These opportunities are provided in several ways: school based, municipally supported, or sponsored by non-profit organizations.  Volunteers donate countless hours of time to these activities that are open to all of Geneva’s children. 
Last, but certainly not least, we have a city school district that strives, year in and year out, to cope with the realities of serving a diverse student body comprising many children whose families face adverse socio-economic conditions.  The District does a remarkable job of supporting children, given that the poverty rate in Geneva is significantly greater than other communities in the county and comparable only to larger urban centers like Rochester and Syracuse.   In the face of its many challenges, it is a district that continues each year to graduate a large and diverse group of students who go on to college, enter trades and skilled jobs, and ultimately to enjoy successful careers in a wide variety of fields and occupations.  Each year, there are some graduates who get accepted to some of the most prestigious colleges and universities in the country.
In general, our reputation as an inclusive community that proactively approaches challenges and celebrates collaboration is growing.
So, Jim, “Why the Chamber of Commerce brochure?  Why the view from 10,000 feet?  Why the focus on our strengths and assets?  Did you forget that you were talking to the Success board? ”  These are all reasonable questions.  
I offer this view for at least these reasons:  
· Because we know that this Board spends much time and energy focused on another side of the story of Geneva’s health and well-being.  
· Because for the past 25 years we have researched and gathered Geneva-specific data about that part of our communal story and can therefore speak with clarity about the harsh realities and challenges many of our children and their families face. 
· Because we are a board that is charged with the important task of helping the whole community, especially its leaders and decision makers, stay engaged with that part of the story and stay responsive to the serious issues and challenges it raises.  

· Because we can and we should continue to point to the many ways in which our community has responded to these challenges in the past and to demonstrate how it is thriving in its corporate response to those realities right now – some of it as a direct result of our work.
Allow me a reasonably accurate decennial listing of some of the ways in which Geneva has looked at itself honestly and taken itself seriously over the past 70+ years.  This approach has led to the creation of  organizations, programs, services, and initiatives that have endeavored to make our community responsive to the needs of our uniquely urban small city.  This is not based on exhaustive research, and I apologize and beg your forgiveness in advance for any errors and/or omissions.
The 50’s

· ARC Ontario (formerly Ontario ARC – Agency that serves individuals with disabilities and their families)

· Geneva Housing Authority (established to improve the quality of life for Geneva and surrounding areas, specifically its lower income residents, by administering public and private housing assistance programs.)
· John J. Chartres Homes constructed (now Geneva Courtyard Apartments)
The 60’s  (the decade of former president Lyndon Johnson’s War on Poverty and “The Great Society”)
· Geneva NAACP (Lucile Mallard was the first youth president)

· Geneva Scholarship Associates (GSA - established to help Geneva and DeSales high school graduates attend Hobart and William Smith Colleges)

· Family Counseling of the Finger Lakes

· Geneva Human Rights Commission

· Geneva Head Start (one of the first Head Start programs in the nation)
· Happiness House (From their website: “In the late '60s, parents of children with Cerebral Palsy in Geneva banded together to start Happiness House. The New York State Elks Club and the Women's Club of Geneva raised the money necessary to open the first childcare program in a house on North Street, serving five children with disabilities. Happiness House was then chosen to become the Finger Lakes affiliate of the United Cerebral Palsy Association of New York State.”)
· Ontario Child Care Center (now Geneva Lakefront – the first daycare program in our area to offer a sliding scale of enrollment fees for the economically challenged)

· Molly Lydenberg Scholarship (grants college scholarships to GHS graduates of color)
The 70’s

· 1971 – The Geneva Family YMCA moved to its new and present location at the Corner of Norwood and William Streets. (the Geneva Y was organized in 1886, just 35 years after the first Y in the United States was established in Boston, MA.  The William Street building was renovated in 1983 and money is currently being raised to reconfigure the building again. 
· 1972 – The Community Action Committee (COMAC) joined 50 black Geneva High School students to stage a school boycott that lasted 21 days.  It was a protest over a racist incident and what was considered to be the inadequate handling of it by the School Board.  It eventually involved 200 hundred students from the high, middle, and elementary schools in Geneva. (from an article in the Finger Lakes Times by Becky Chapin, the archivist at Historic Geneva) 
· 1974 - first march in Geneva in memory of Martin Luther King Jr., 12 years before the national holiday was first observed.

· 1977 MLK’s birthday is recognized as a holiday in Geneva – 9 years before the national holiday.

· Geneva Center of Concern and Food Pantry
· Child Development Center (now Child and Family Resources) 

· C.U.T. (Community Unified Today- HUD approved program to build and maintain affordable housing)

· GHIC (Geneva Homes Improvement Corporation)

The 80’s

· Community Lunch Program

· Office of Social Ministry (Now Catholic Charities of the Finger Lakes)

· Miracle in the Park (triathlon that raised $200+K over 23 years to support hunger programs in Geneva. It was organized and sponsored by the Geneva Interfaith Council, which still works to promote collaboration and cooperation among congregations and their members in efforts to address issues of poverty, racism, injustice, etc.)

· MLK Scholarship Committee (grants college scholarships to GHS graduates of color)

The 90’s

· Ed and Coretha Jenkins Scholarship Fund (grants college scholarships to GHS graduates of color)

· Boys and Girls Club of Geneva (from their website: The mission of the Boys & Girls Club of Geneva is to connect and empower all people in our community, especially young people who need us most, to reach their full potential. This is all done with a vision of bringing Geneva closer together.)
· Success for Geneva’s Children (The mission is to deliver actionable data to leaders and service providers throughout the Geneva community; and via its information and insights, foster collaboration and mobilize initiatives that improve the health and well-being of our children and the quality of life for our families.)
· The Father Michael McHale Fund (established in Fr. McHale’s memory and supported efforts to assist people in economic crisis.
· Geneva Community Projects the public good and uplift the human t.
The 2000’s

· Wyckoff Family Foundation established (dedicated to helping the children of Geneva by supporting efforts in the health, education, arts and social justice)

· Brenda and Dave Rickey Foundation (Supports many organizations, projects and programs in Geneva– especially supportive of the construction of the Geneva Community Center)
· The Muscleman Triathlon, the  Seneca 7 Relay, and other locally organized events carry on the tradition of inviting athletes to compete in races that showcase the community while supporting local non-profits and their programs.
· Finger Lakes Community College – (new Geneva location in renovated former Geneva Middle School)   

· Social Ministry Office of Our Lady of Peace Parish established
· Geneva Reads (Community-wide reading initiative working to promote literacy)
· Healthy Families Ontario, Seneca, and Yates (Provides support to expecting parents and parents of a newborn baby through referrals to community resources as well as a voluntary home visitation service. Family support workers provide prenatal and postnatal information, child development assessment and information, parenting skills information and goal setting support encouraging self-sufficiency.)
· Universal Pre-K

· GCSD awarded first 21st Century Learning Center Grant
The 2010’s
· Geneva Community Center built (houses the Boys and Girl’s Club and several other community programs)  
· Geneva 2020 established (now Geneva 2030)
· Geneva Community Lakefront Playground

· FLCC Viticulture and Wine Center location opened
· BluePrint Geneva (from their website: an organization formed in 2016 to pursue new concepts to grow an interconnected and economically-empowered community.)
The 2020’s

· Food Security Program at the Geneva Community Center in cooperation with Food Link of Rochester and Freihofer’s
· First 1000 Days
· Philanthropic engagement on behalf of Geneva’s children from proud Genevans… Dr. Phil Breitfeld, Dr. Brian Fowler
When NYS Supreme Court Justice, the Hon. Craig Doran, was our state assemblyman, he participated in many Success events, especially our annual breakfasts.  When he was in attendance, he often spoke of his appreciation and respect for the willingness of Genevans to do more than just “admire” their problems or merely talk about their challenges.  His observation was that we get right down to the business of doing something about them.  
Historically, Genevans have been ready and willing to celebrate all that is good and healthy about our corporate identity.  Fortunately, we have also been consistent in demonstrating the will to be brutally honest about the sobering demographic realities we face; acknowledging the occasions when our social fabric has been torn because we haven’t been as just and good and kind to one another as we should have been; and addressing the self-inflicted harm we have done when we have allowed the inevitable flaws in our corporate character to dictate our behavior.  
I believe that if we continue to celebrate our strengths, do our best to recognize our challenges, and commit ourselves to tackling head-on the issues that are the most defeating to our children and their families, Geneva will continue to thrive. 

It is so good to have you all as partners in this work.
